
Eugene (Rochberg-) Halton. 1984. The Fetishism of Signs. Semiotics 1984. Edited 
by J. Deely.  Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 409–418.







412 SEMIOTICS 1984 

meaning from living human action and speech, denying 
what for the Greeks was the essence of human nature 
itself, the capability to engage in living communicative 
dialogue, to cultivate and criticize purposive 
community. Meaning, as the medium of human social life, 
not only is robbed of its critical dimension as human 
instrument, but vanishes from the concrete world itself 
to that nether-region of "the deep structure." Signs 
may be constituted by conventional "codes," but codes 
themselves operate within a broader sign-web of purpose. 
Structuralism, as well as the positivist variety of 
semiotics launched by Charles Morris, simply do not 
address this larger question--What are codes for? 
--yet it seems to me this should be the ultimate aim of 
the semiotic perspective (See Rochberg-Halton, 
Situation, Structure, and the Context of Meaning," 
1982; Rochberg-Halton and McMurtrey, 1983).     
Semiologists, including poststructuralists, like to make 
the claim that they are a critical form of discourse, 
capable of lifting the veil of illusion that hides from 
our faces the workings of codes. Perhaps this is the 
positive contribution of the semiological tradition. 
But is the notion of conventions or codes so original to 
this tradition? Marx, Veblen, and a number of other 
social theorists would clearly say not. And must codes 
be so rigidly dichotomized from action, from sentiment, 
from nature? Marx and Veblen would say no, but all the 
binary

 thought-world of structuralism would shout en masse 
Oui! Should we take them at their word that speech is 
meaningless and that their shout amounts to nothing? 

The semiological tradition does not monopolize the 
fetishism of signs, however. All one has to do is read 
a selection of Charles Morris's Foundations of the 
Theory of Signs, almost at random, to find a mind so 
possessed by mythic scientism that it is incapable of 
clear and logical expression of ideas and terms-­
something we should assume should be at the essence of 
scientific discourse. 

Avatars of Abstractionism 

Semioticians frequently cite Charles Morris's 
Foun­dations of the Theory of Signs as the most 
influential book, apart from Saussure and the 
semiological tradi­tion, for the development of the 
field of semiotics. This monograph was first published 
in 1938 and made use of Peirce's theory for Morris's own 
ends. Here Morris, drawing from logical positivism and 
pragmatism, 
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introduced the distinction of "syntax, semantics, and 
pragmatics" as the division of semiotic, and this 
threefold division was used by the philosopher Rudolph 
Carnap and others, and has since influenced whole 
generations of philosophers and social scientists. 
Elsewhere I have shown how Morris's tradic division of 
semiotic is based upon an unacknowledged debt to Peirce, 
one that not only does not credit Peirce, but which 
radically distorts Peirce's carefully conceived semiotic 
into an antisemiotic positivism, while yet retaining 
Peircean terminology (Rochberg-Halton and McMurtrey, 
1983). "Pragmatics," for example, refers to the 
relation between signs and their users (Morris, 1938:29-
30). Involved in this idea is Morris's distortion of 
Peirce's term "interpretant.'' Morris identifies 
"interpretant" with a phenomenal "interpreter" or 
"user," instead of presenting it as Peirce intended, as 
itself a sign in the continuing sign process. Hence 
Peirce's pragmatic theory of signs is reduced to the 
nominalistic behaviorism he spent his life arguing 
against in Morris's term ''pragmatics" (For a complete 
criticism see Dewey, 1946; Rochberg-Halton and 
McMurtrey, "The Foundations of Modern Semiotic," 1983; 
see also Apel's critique of Morris, 1980). 

In Morris we see the myth of pseudosemiotic scientism 
systematically dominating his thought, so that 
"interpreters" and their dispositions to respond to a 
sign, that is, "interpretants '' (Morris's appropriation 
of Peirce 's term), exist on a purely technical level of 
"response-sequences of some behavior-family" (Morris, 
1946:17), whereby what will complete a sign-interpre­
tation is that which will meet the exigencies of a 
particular organism's needs or a behavioral setting. 
Interpretation is thus reduced to an acritical expedi­
ency that remains opaque both to its own fallibility and 
to its ability to generate new meaning. In this sense 
Morris (as well as in his own quite different way, 
Claude Levi-Strauss) is merely an avatar of the modern 
myth of Scientism, espousing a view that not only erases 
the purposive and critical individual and community, but 
that ultimately undermines the possibility of science 
itself. 

Another currently popular and widely read book, but 
in my opinion equally distorting, is A Theory of 
Semiotics, by Umberto Eco. We see there a combination 
of the Cartesian dualisms of semiology with the 
positivistic scientism of Morris. For example, one of 
the main distinctions Eco sets up in his book is that 
between "systems of signification" and "processes of 














